ADDINGHAM PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES OF A MEETING OF THE COUNCIL
HELD AT THE MEMORIAL HALL, ADDINGHAM

ON WEDNESDAY 20 JUNE 2018 AT 7:00PM
Present

Cllrs: Appleyard, Batley, Brady, Coates (Chairman), Flesher, Hindle, Mawson, and Tennant.
Absent
Cllrs Jerome, Naylor, and Smith
In Attendance

       Parish Clerk – J Markham
Ward Representative Cllr R Whitaker (to Minute 113/18 only)
       Public – 6
106/18 Apologies for Absence
Received from Cllrs Jerome, Naylor, and Smith; absences approved.

107/18 Disclosures of Interest

Pursuant to the Council’s Code of Conduct, Members were invited to disclose any interests and additional interests (not already listed in the Register of Interests) as relevant to the business of the meeting, and to note these in the Declarations of Interests Book.

Relevant additional interests noted: 
None

As disclosed in the Register of Interests, the interests of Members relevant to items of business before the Council were recorded as follows:

Personal Interests:
Cllr Hindle – Agenda items 5 and 13 - Old School Capital Project (connected person’s interest in Community Library) and Members’ Discussion Forum (report on meeting of Addingham United Charities)
The Chairman – Agenda item 5 – Old School Capital Project (as Library Trustee)

Disclosable Pecuniary Interests:

The Chairman – Agenda item 6(10) – planning application (connected person’s interest)
Dispensation requests received:
None
108/18 Public Consultation and Question Time, including Police Matters
The report of the Police on incidents of crime over the past month was noted. No matters were raised by members of the public present at the meeting.
109/18 Minutes of the Meetings held on 16 May 2018 and 4 June 2018, and Progress Report, for information only, on Matters Arising from the Minutes
Resolved: That the Minutes of the Meetings held on 16 May 2018 and 4 June 2018, having been taken as read, be approved and signed as a true and correct record in each case by the Chairman.

        Matters Arising:

Marshal training – it was reported that two places had been booked on a course to be held on 28 June.
GDPR – it was noted that the new legislation exempted local councils from the requirement to appoint a Data Protection Officer. The Clerk reported further on issues concerning the allocation of council email addresses for all members to use in relation to council business.

Forthcoming events – the Clerk reported on arrangements to date for Remembrance Sunday (on 12 November) and the Christmas Lights Switch-on event (on 25 November).
Sugar Hill – quotations were awaited for the replacement of pipework in the toilets.  Instructions had been given for the installation of the TdF memorial stone on the site.
Allotment Managers’ memorial plaques – the plaques had been installed on gates at the Stamp Hill sites.  

Booking of Council-owned facilities – it was reported that all booking enquirers were now being asked to provide both evidence of public liability insurance cover, and also confirmation of relevant DBS checks.

Accounts 2017/18 – the Clerk reported that financial returns had been submitted to the external auditors and the period of exercise of public rights was now in progress.

The remaining Matters Arising, as listed on the Agenda (see Minute 110/18-111/18) were considered separately for decision as required.
110/18 Addingham Neighbourhood Plan
Members had been briefed outside the meeting by Cllr Naylor.  Detailed comments from BMDC had now been received and, following the decision of the Council taken at the meeting held on 4 June (Resolution 104/18), a redraft of the Plan was being prepared by consultants.  Consideration was given to publicising recent developments as widely as possible.  

Resolved: That the Clerk be authorised to issue a press release and organise the distribution of flyers and display of posters around the village to publicise the preparation of a new draft of the Neighbourhood Plan and then to publish it for the purpose of Regulation 14 formal consultation, as determined in Resolution 104/18, and that funding of up to £300 be authorised for printing and distribution costs, as necessary. 
Cllr Tennant reported that the Neighbourhood Plan Forum was to meet on 29 June to review the comments from BMDC and Kirkwells’ redraft of the Plan and advise as necessary.  The Plan would then be issued for 6 weeks of formal consultation.  
111/18 Nature Reserve

It was noted that dog fouling signage had been put up.  It was agreed that consideration of proposals for additional footpath signs, as put forward by Cllr Smith, would be deferred for discussion at the next meeting.
112/18 Old School Capital Project and Library Accommodation
The architect’s programme of work was received and noted.  It was noted that the tendering process for building contractors was scheduled to take place during August.  The Clerk reported on progress being made with grant funding bodies. 

113/18 Addingham Hub Steering Group
The notes of the inaugural meeting of the Group, held on 30 May, were received and noted, and an oral report on the meeting held on 20 June, including a report on arrangements for the open event on 8 July, was noted. Expenditure to date on the printing of publicity material for the event was noted.  Cllr Appleyard requested, on the Group’s behalf, that councilors contribute cakes, if possible, for the refreshment stall.  The Chairman noted her unavailability to attend on the day, and it was suggested that Cllr Naylor be invited to deliver the presentation.
Resolved: That a book token be provided as a contribution to the raffle prizes to be offered at the Hub Open Event on 8 July, and that the Clerk be authorised to incur expenditure of £20 for this purpose. 
114/18 Planning Applications
Planning Applications were considered as follows:

1) 18/01897/HOU
Arbour House
 
Garden Room
2) 18/01952/CLP
7 Acre Fold

Single storey rear extension to replace conservatory
3) 18/02031/HOU
20 Old Lane

Single storey extension and internal alterations

4) 18/01800/HOU
Gate Croft Farm
New windows

5) 18/01903/HOU
15 Southfield Rd
Single storey side/rear extension

6) 18/01813/CLP
6 Sycamore Drive
Single storey garden room

7) 18/02015/LBC
1 Hudson Yard

Windows, staircase and porch

8) 18/02033/HOU
6 St Michaels Way
First floor extension and garage conversion below

9) 18/02118/LBC
Winebeck Farm

Roof repairs, internal alterations and replacement of pipework

Having declared a financial interest in item 6(10) on the agenda, the Chairman withdrew from the meeting during consideration of this item, and the Vice-Chairman took the Chair.

10) 18/02154/HOU
Cross End Cott

2 storey side extension

The Chairman rejoined the meeting and resumed the Chair.
11) 18/01633/HOU
15 Old Lane

Single storey extension
Resolved: That a letter be sent to the planning authority noting the heritage report submitted in relation to the proposed development at 1 Hudson Yard.

No comments were to be made to the planning authority on any of the other applications.  

115/18 Property & Maintenance
An oral report from the meeting of Property & Maintenance Committee, held immediately prior to the meeting, was received and noted.  Cllr Tennant reported that he and Cllrs Mawson, Hindle and Flesher were planning to carry out a full inspection of the village on 26 June to assess progress with all outstanding maintenance matters.  The inspection would also include the Stamp Hill allotment site, where drainage issues had been reported.  
The recommendations of the Committee were considered.

Resolved (1): That expenditure of up to £600 be approved for the purchase of machinery and safety equipment for use in maintaining the allotment sites, and that the Clerk be authorised to place purchase orders as appropriate.  

Resolved (2): That negotiations on the draft Heads of Terms for a lease on (part of) the Pavilion to the Football Club be terminated with immediate effect and that alternative sessional use arrangements be offered to the Football Club for the 2018/19 season and thereafter.

It was proposed that the possibility of making the facility available for other clubs and the general public to use on a sessional basis, when not in use by the Football Club, would be looked into, and letting terms would be drawn up.  Proposals for repair and restoration of the building would be brought forward for consideration at a future meeting.
Resolved (3): That proposed work on the re-siting of picnic benches near the MUGA be postponed, pending further investigation by members of the Property & Maintenance Committee.

116/18 Leases
1) Amendments to the draft lease to the Cricket Club, as proposed by the Cricket Club’s solicitor, were considered.  The Chairman offered to discuss with the Club an outstanding issue as regards a proposed restriction on use of the field.  Subject to the outcome of these discussions, it was
Resolved: That the Council’s solicitor be instructed to continue negotiations to finalise a lease of land to the Cricket Club on the basis of a 59 year lease, commencing retrospectively on 1 January 2018, and otherwise on the basis of the draft Heads of Terms, as currently in the hands of solicitors, including, if appropriate, a provision to promote use of the premises for the use and enjoyment of Addingham residents.

It was noted that each party would be responsible for paying their own legal costs. 
2) Further to the previous approval of a lease on part of the Pavilion to Addingham Scouts Group (Minute 128/17 refers), the Clerk reported that a couple of minor changes had been requested.  A revised draft was received, and on the advice of solicitors, it was

Resolved: That a revised lease on part of the Football and Scout Pavilion between the Parish Council and the Scout Association Trust Corporation, holding title as custodian trustee on behalf of Addingham Scout Group, be approved in the form as submitted to the meeting, and that the presented document be executed by the Chairman and Vice-Chairman on behalf of the Council.
117/18 Policies and Procedures of the Council
The Clerk presented revised model Standing Orders, as recommended by NALC, and also proposed consideration of new data protection policies.
Resolved (1): That revised Standing Orders, in the form recommended by NALC (Model dated 2018), be adopted with immediate effect.
Resolved (2): That new data protection policies, concerning Subject Access Requests, Document Management and Security Incidents Reporting, be adopted with immediate effect. 

The Clerk also advised on the clarification of policies as regards public attendance at Council working groups.

Resolved (3): That, pursuant to Standing Order 4d(x), and in accordance with the Terms of Reference approved for each Working Group of the Council, the public and press be not permitted to attend any of the meetings of the Council Working Groups as currently established, except by invitation, or as may be specifically authorised from time to time by the Chairman of the Working Group.
118/18 Financial Matters

A. Invoices for payment

Resolved: That the presented list of accounts paid and invoices due for payment, including an invoice for the costs of one place on YLCA’s Developing Your Skills as a Councillor training course, and an invoice for printing costs to date, both authorised at the meeting, be approved, and cheques signed as required.

B. Bank Reconciliation – end May 2018
The Bank Reconciliation to 11 June 2018 was received and noted.

C. Internal Auditor

Resolved: That Mr A Bosmans be and he is hereby re-appointed as Internal Auditor to the Council for the financial year 2018/19.

D. Expenditure Proposal
Resolved: That a donation of £650 be approved for payment to Addingham Gala Committee towards the costs of the Gala 2018.
119/18 Consultations and Correspondence     

Correspondence received during the month, including proposals from Big Ideas for community projects to commemorate WW1, was noted.  The letter from the Government agency would be copied to the Civic Society and primary school for their information.
A resident’s request to put a memorial bench on Council-owned land was discussed and it was agreed that it could be located on the Sugar Hill site.
120/18 Chairman’s Remarks and Members’ Discussion Forum     

The Chairman reported further on the Emergency Plan, which, in summary form, could now be published on the Council website, and on progress on the 4Becks Project.  A report setting out progress on traffic issues of concern in the village, following the Police Surgery in May was noted, and Ward Representative Whitaker would be asked to follow it up on the Council’s behalf.  As regards setting up a Cold Calling scheme, it was planned to publicise it further in the next village newsletter and invite “street champions” to work with residents in their area or “zone”.  The Chairman also reported that she was compiling a list of all signs around the village which needed repair or replacement; any additions to the list were to be notified direct to her.

Totally Locally were organising a walk in Alzheimer’s Week in September; support for this would be discussed at the next meeting.

Cllrs Hindle and Mawson reported on matters discussed at the annual meeting of Addingham United Charities, and it was noted that the charity had raised queries with insurance cover for the High Mill area, rented and maintained by the Parish Council.  The Clerk was asked to review this further with the charity.
121/18 Date of Next Meeting 

The next Meeting of the Council would be held on Wednesday 1 August 2018 at 7:00pm in the Memorial Hall.
122/18 Exclusion of Press and Public

Resolved: That the press and public be excluded from the meeting for the consideration of the next item on the agenda (Minute 100/18 below) on the grounds that it relates to confidential commercial matters.

123/18 Old School Capital Project Nomination of Contractors
Nominated contractors, proposed to be invited to tender for the capital building project to renovate the Old School, were discussed, and preferred bidders were selected for the purpose of instructing the project architect to initiate the selection process.
Meeting closed at 9pm.
______________________________________

Chairman             

